Alderman Newsletter 3

From:  John Hoffmann

June 19, 2008

Here are my views and opinions of happenings involving the Board of Aldermen and various city commissions and task forces.  

June 7, 2008 RETREAT BOARD OF ALDERMAN MEETING:  The City Code requires a special retreat meeting on the first Saturday in June, of the board to discuss long range planning and review the city’s Strategic Plan (last overhauled in 1997) and the Comprehensive Plan, last published in 1996. 

The meeting was held at 8am.  I got to sleep at about 1:45 from the night before.  Here is what I remember.

There was a discussion of doing another city wide survey on a number of topics including the deer issue.  The last survey was done in 2001 and the last one in front of me was a 1996 survey.   The total return on that survey was 38%.

SURVEYS: There was some discussion to hire a professional opinion polling company to do a select detail scientific poll while only contacting a few residents.  It was then brought up that a number of residents would really be ticked off if they were not contacted.  It was then suggested to do a city wide mailing, even if we go with the professional polling company.  It was kind of inferred, “do the mailing to make everyone happy and then forget it and go with the polling company.” 

SIGNS:  Sharon Rothmel, the director of both Economic and Business Development & Planning, spoke. She talked about Town and Country Crossing and the current tenants and the hope that things will improve at Manchester Meadows after Wal-Mart leaves.  This gave me the chance to hammer on the need for directory signs on Manchester so people will know what small retailers are in the center and so it would be fairer with signage allowed for the centers across the streets in St. Louis County.  I then mentioned that the Speedy Car Wash sign in unincorporated St. Louis County had more square footage than the Wal Mart sign across the street in Town and Country. 

KEEP YOUR EYES OPEN:  Code enforcement is under Sharon and she brought up that due to a limited staff it was important that the aldermen call her about violations they see since as staff can not check every street regularly.    This caused Alderman Bill Kuehling to ask, “Why can’t the police notify you?”  An excellent question!  I came from the old days of police patrol, where you always had your window down and you stopped and talked to people.  Now on a 75-degree day, the cops are driving through my subdivision with the windows up and talking on a cell phone.  The crime index or actually the lack of a crime index in Town and Country is 3 ½ times below the national average.  While the cops make 10-percent of all the DWI arrests in the state, they still have some time on their hands to jot down a code violation and pass it along. 

SAFETY FIRST This fact caused me to speak up and tell about the recent test I did of police awareness and their ability to report safety issues.  Two weeks earlier I had noticed that the first stop sign on Mason Ridge south of Mason Road was obstructed by a growing bush.  Also the 20 mph speed sign after the stop sign was obstructed by a low tree branch.  I told the group that for 10 days I watched waiting for passing police officers to report to public works that the signs were obstructed so a public works employee could trim the bushes and tree.  It never happened. After 10 days, I sent an e-mail to the public works director about the signs and four hours later motorists had a clear view of both signs. 

Upon telling this story, Police Chief John Copeland stood up and demanded to know how I could wait 10 days to report a public safety issue like this and wasn’t it irresponsible?  I responded by saying that I did it for the greater good.  To see if our police force could identify a safety hazard and report it.  The answer was that they apparently could not identify the unsafe condition, call it into the dispatcher who would then simply send an e-mail to the public works department.            

TO HELL WITH THE FIRST AMENDMENT:  Toward the end of our retreat, Alderwomen Lynn Wright said she was tired of seeing first the “No Rezoning Principia” and now the “No Stadium Lights” signs and wasn’t there something that could be done about the signs.  Now I’m somewhat amazed that any of our elected officials are not aware of three somewhat historic cases in neighboring towns that cost huge amounts in legal fees that were decided against the cities.  First there was the Rock Hill prohibition against real estate signs.  The city trying to stem block busting banned real estate signs.  After a 12 year court fight they lost.  Next came the Frontenac partial ban and licensing requirements on all solicitors, including those going door-to-door for political action committees and religious groups.  It was another loser which set precedent not only in Missouri and throughout the country.  You can not make political action groups, such as Green Peace or MoPrig for example get a license to solicit or keep them from going door-to-door during reasonable hours, usually considered between 9am and 9pm.  Finally there is the Ladue sign ordinance that did not allow a person to put a political sign including anti-war signs in their yards.  This was another loser that Ladue took to the Missouri Supreme Court. 

The city attorney honestly reported that he would be happy to defend the city at his litigation rate of $160 an hour in such a case over the signs mentioned by Ald. Wright, but the chances of the city winning would be very small. He even hinted that the current city sign ordinance is unconstitutional.  (The current ordinance only allows political signs reference campaigns to be put up two weeks in advance of the election, which would be sure to be struck down if it was enforced and challenged.)  

BOARD OF ALDERMEN MEETING June 9, 2008:       

The Work Session: Once again probably more gets done in the off-the-record work sessions than gets done in the meetings.  To me this is too bad.  It is one thing to get briefed on an issue but it is another thing to line up the votes. 

The first issue during the work session was the signage requests at Woods Mill Plaza, the Schnucks center.  Schnucks originally wanted three signs, one at the Woods Mill entrance, one of the Clayton Road entrance and one at the corner of Clayton and Woods Mill.  Fred Meyland-Smith has taken himself as the go-to-guy on signs and development in Ward 3.  He told us that in fairness to the fact that Whole Foods only got two monument signs, Schnucks should only get two. This logic is lost on me…I want as many people to find these stores.  Especially Schnucks, who has been providing sales tax revenue since the first day Town and Country expanded in 1983.   The long and short of this is that Schnucks agreed to drop their request for a sign at the Clayton Road entrance.

RECYCLING BINS:  Next was the review of the regular agenda.  A bill authorizing a grant to receive 108 65-gallon recycling bins with lids and on wheels was up for a first reading.  Public Works Director Craig Wilde suggested the bins would go to citizens on a first come first served basis.  Alderwoman Lynn Wright then suggested that there be a lottery for the bins and everyone thought that was a fine idea.   Then she suggested that the city sign up people for the lottery at Fire and Ice later in June.  Everyone but me thought this was a great idea.  The reason I didn’t like it is because half of the city consists of adults with no more children at home. They are not likely to head off to have hot dogs and a fireworks display in an area lousy with kids.  They have already served their time doing such assignments.  Also there are plenty folks out of town when Fire and Ice is held.  I want to be sure these folks get an even shake at the Free Recycling Bin lottery.

    Finely, while having a lottery for the bins might be a wonderful idea…it is also typical of the lack of planning in Town and Country.  When the discussion to have a lottery was being made, the Town and Country Times, the official newsletter of the city was at the printers.  In the newsletter it clearly states that the bins would be given out on a first come first serve basis.  How does it look when you sent out an official publication to all the residents and say this is how you get a recycling bin and then change the rules?      

SNOW REMOVAL POLICY:  There was a resolution to adopt a new snow removal policy.  As we mentioned in an earlier Newsletter, the policy would mean more costs and more trucks clearing city streets (from 10 to 19 trucks, increasing the cost of snow removal but reducing the time to clear the streets).  Also private streets would no longer be cleaned curb to curb and instead get the once-in and once-out treatment. This was passed in the regular meeting.  

BROOMSTICK LOT SUBDIVISION:   Broomstick lane is private street open to the public that runs from Clayton Road to South Outer Forty Drive, with a gate in the middle of the road.  Once of the three lot owners wanted to subdivided his 3.61 acre lot into two lots.  Alderman Steve Fons, who sits as a non voting member of the Fire District Board, did not want to approve this based on a statement made by a battalion chief with the fire district claiming the road at 12 feet in width was too narrow to be safely served by fire trucks and ambulances. Fred Meyland-Smith was pushing hard for this to be passed as he had been in contact with the property owners who are older and want the sale to be complete as quick as possible in fear the buyer could back out if there is a delay.  Meyland-Smith countered Fonz by claiming the fire marshal had no problems and then asked the planning director Sharon Rothmel to chime in.  She said there had never been a fire official concerned about the street.   I then chirped in that having quite a bit of experience in fire and police responses the street was full of problems. I suggested that since Fonz and Meyland-Smith were claiming the Fire District had different positions on issue, we should have someone from the fire district at the next meeting to give us the official stance. 

IS IT OKAY TO SELL LIQUOR TO MINORS?: Next came my two resolutions to set hearing dates for Morgan LeFay’s and the Courtyard by Marriott for selling liquor to a minor in a “Compliance Check” done by the police department using an 18-year-old girl.  

I explained why it is important to having administrative penalties for license holders because if you did nothing, the liquor license is simply an instrument to generate revenue and you eliminate the protecting the public’s health, welfare and safety aspects.  Check below to see what happened, or more accurately, what didn’t happen. 

THE MEETING:  

Public Hearing:  The Gate Application:   The matter of the gate at 1761 Topping Rd has been continued for a third time.  How long does it take lawyers to research a zoning matter?  Well, apparently six weeks is not nearly long enough.   In the weeks before the hearing I discovered the applicant had cut down a number of trees on his property without getting a tree removal permit from the city.  It is the oddest thing.  We like to brag about being designated “Tree City USA”…we have stuff on the books about trees, but we don’t really take a tough stand on protecting trees. In one case I snapped a photo where the applicant felled a nice size tree to make room for the wrought iron fence and pillars around his 4.9 acres of property that would be tied into the gate on his shared driveway.  Now neighbors are questioning if the city properly issued the fence permit and also question if the gate’s proposed location doesn’t violate the land use code and infringe on their property rights. 

     I wondered exactly why anyone needed such an elaborate fence and gate, so I ran the applicant’s name in some search engines and came up with corporations where his is listed as the president or CEO.  There were pages and pages of hits from sites controlled or used by the applicant.  However after a while I got a hit a Scam.com and Fraudbusters.com that listed the applicant.  People filing comments on these sites, claimed the applicant was running a pyramid scheme out of offices with a Town and Country address on the North Forty Outer Road.

    I then ran a computer search with Missouri Secretary of State on the corporations connected to the applicant for the gate.  I found that in one case for the last four years he was listed as the president, treasurer and only member of the board of directors on one corporation and as the vice president, treasurer and only member of the board of directors of the other.   Next it is off to the Attorney General’s website where we find 12 complaints and one inquiry.  The complaints all allege fraud on the part of the corporations. So then I ordered the public file on the applicant’s corporation complaints.  When I get that back I find out that the applicant according to complainants was convicted and served time in Federal Prison for Distribution of LSD and took his wife’s name after being released from prison. Then I checked the Bureau of Prison website and confirmed the information.

    Finally I checked the city business license files and find out that the applicant, who has been doing business in Town and Country for three years has never had a business license for either other company.              

Then two weeks ago the applicant’s attorney sent a letter threatening expensive litigation if they did not immediately drop their complaints about the city’s actions.   

What seemed like a minor item in the course of city proceeding has gotten to be pretty interesting.  

SIGNS:  In the on-the-record meeting the two monument Schnucks signs were approved.

NEW BUSINESS:

BOOMSTICK LANE SUBDIVISION:  The first reading was held after a similar debate which was held in the work session.  But then Fred Meyland-Smith moved to waive the rules so the property owner could close the deal quicker.  Meyland-Smith stated that the wife of the couple selling the property was very nervous and upset over the sale closing so this was clearly a matter of waiving the rules in the interest of public health.  This argument was completely outrageous.  It was clearly for the convenience of someone.  I asked for an opinion from the city attorney.  He bounced from foot to foot and stated it was up to us to decide that and either way should stand. 

It seemed to me that the deal was a done deal so why wait two more weeks.  However as we discussed it further, the city attorney, Steve Garrett spoke with the couple and their attorney and announced they would agree to meet with fire officials and remove any vegetation  along the road as directed by fire officials.  Well this was a nice gesture, which made me change my mind and vote for the second reading and pass the bill.  Steve Fons voted against it.  After some after thought I regret not voting against the second reading simply as a protest to Ald. Meyland-Smith’s lame claim that it was a public health issue so the seller would stop being nervous. 

THE LIQUOR LAW VIOLATION NOTICES:  My attempt to take action against Morgan LeFay Bar & Bistro and Courtyard by Marriott for selling liquor to a minor did not go well.  It seemed reasonable to put the licensee on notice after an employee sells liquor to a minor.  But the Board had other ideas.

First of all the police department knowingly and intentionally did not follow state law and rules and regs for using an undercover minor to purchase drinks.  The law says you must follow the rules and regs if you expect the State to take any action against a state liquor license.  The top rule is that a tape recording must be made of the transaction.  The Town and Country Police did not make any attempt to record the transactions.   I have been using small micro cassette tape recorders in police work since 1980.  I have no idea what the problem was…but the police simply did not follow the rules.  But they did cite a desk clerk at the hotel for selling a bottle of beer to the 18-year-old and a bartender at Morgan LeFay for selling her a mixed drink.

However that said, the enforcement actions of the police can be used against the city issued liquor licenses.  This is what I attempted to do. I submitted two motions to advise each licensee well in advance of a 10-day requirement of a hearing date as prescribed by city ordinance.

After the reading of the first motion against Courtyard by Marriott, Alderwoman Wright made a motion to send the motion to the police commission for review.  I objected and pointed out that you could not send the matter to the police commission as it was an administrative matter belonging to the Board of Aldermen by ordinance and that admin hearings are separate from the police and or municipal courts.  Alderwoman Wright never seemed to understand this.  Her motion was voted down.  But mine was not going anywhere.  Alderman Benigas gave a speech that he was not going to vote for it.  Alderman Benhen already told me that he didn’t think it was fair to hold the licensee responsible for the actions of its bartender.  I knew where Ald. Wright stood on this.  I then moved that the bill be sent to the city attorney for review and to return to the agenda at the next board meeting.  That passed.  

The next motion was against Morgan LeFay.   After reading the motion Mayor Dalton asked if anyone wanted to move to accept the motion, meaning being in favor of the motion and put it to a vote.  Alderwomen Wright immediately so moved before I could…taking a position that was opposite of what she just said dealing with the Courtyard by Marriott issue.  I immediately shouted a ‘SECOND” and had a grin that was ear to ear.  The spectators in the entire chamber broke out into laughter. Wright then realized that perhaps she had made a blunder and asked to withdraw her motion to introduce the action against Morgan LeFay. The mayor, who holds secret whispering talks with Ald. Wright throughout the meetings, accepted her request to withdraw and asked if I wanted to withdraw my second.  I said, “Heck no, someone else might come to their senses and move to for its introduction.  This motion went the way of the first one…sent to the city attorney for review.  I wrote these resolutions (motions) for free using language directly from the ordinance.…the city attorney will be charging $140 an hour to review them. 

THE MAYOR BEING A JERK:  During discussion of these motions Mayor Dalton twice brought up that the name of the city was misspelled.  Town and Country was written six times in each motion and once due to a typo, the “n” was dropped from “Country.”  Now I have seen numbers changed with cross outs on bills, I have seen multiple amendments to change or otherwise correct errors in bills, so the idea of the mayor trying to embarrass me over a typo I found to be pretty darn small. 

THE DEER TASK FORCE:  The group of four aldermen met after the meeting.  In attendance in the audience was myself, Ald. Phil Benhen, Mayor Dalton (for about the first 20 minutes of the meeting) and three of the usual friends of the deer, Mariette Palmer, Jim the Birth Control dude, and Dr. Susan Feigenbaum, PhD.  Also present at the request of the task force at the tune of $140 an hour was the city attorney, Steve Garrett. 

It was announced that the Director of Parks and Recreation, Anne Nixon, called the two deer expects in an attempt to get them to come to St. Louis for a discussion on the deer issues.   A staffer for Dr. Kilpatrick, the expect on deer birth control, told Anne that Dr. Kilpatrick was not traveling any more this year.   That immediately brought out howls of protest from the Deer people, who stated that the wrong person called Dr. Kilpatrick, it should have been one of them or an alderman or the mayor and surely he would have come. 

The other item of note was at the end of the meeting, Alderman Meyland-Smith gave a monologue on how sick he was hearing from residents about the deer and how residents on both sides of the issue were accusing him for favoring the other side. He further stated he was not going to read any more communication from the public on this topic.  He added the he was sick and tired of hearing opinions from people who were not even attending these meetings.  Frankly from what I have seen, missing these meetings shows that someone has good sense and does not want to waste their time and listen to members of the public interrupt the meeting with rude questions. 

PUBLIC WORKS AND STROM WATER COMMISSION:  This commission met on June 12 for the first meeting while I served as the chair of the commission.  There are 11 members of this commission.  Two showed up.  Needless to say this was not quite a quorum.   There are clearly too many commissions in this town and this one may be moved to the list of commissions that are not really necessary. 

TRASH TASK FORCE: The mayor appointed Steve Fonz to head the Trash Task Force with myself, Phil Benhen and Nancy Avioli rounding out the task force.  We are assisted by John Copeland, I’m guessing in his position as city administrator and not that as police chief, plus director of public works Craig Wilde.  

At our first meeting Nancy did not show up (or even call in her regrets), which meant no ties for the night.  But I’m not sure if any votes were ever taken. It appears as if under the new County recycling law, every trash service provider would also have to provide recycling at least once a week.  The wind of change was blowing toward having each ward being bid for service. 

I am concerned about the two Sanders Hauling companies that have been providing trash service to residents in Town and Country for 40 years. Two problems face them.  The first was if they were big enough to handle 900 or so homes that are located in a single ward. The second question is if either Sanders company could afford to buy a recycling truck. 

The other big issue is rear or curb pick up.  The current city code requires rear pick up but the city has been ignoring its own law for decades. It was recommended that we require rear yard pick up but allow HOAs to opt out of it.  Ward 1 and 2 have a tradition of rear pick up while in Wards 3 and 4 many people have been receiving curb pickup.   

Steve Fonz wanted it the other way around, to have curbside pick up and allow HOA’s to require rear pick up.  However, this would make it more difficult to enforce…from both an administrative and code prosecution.  Having it be required to be rear pick up and with the option of HOA to opt out for street pick up makes a lot more sense. 

POLICE COMMISSION:  This month’s meeting of the Police Commission actually did do something when compared with the May Police Commission meeting.  This month they rubber stamped a request from the police administration concerning vehicles that will be forwarded to the board of aldermen. 

The police department had received permission from the past board to purchase a new Ford Crown Victoria police car to be used as a regular black and white patrol car.   Now the police department wants to cancel that order and buy a Dodge Charger instead.  They claimed that they wanted to experiment with a Dodge Charger as a patrol car.  However, they already have two Dodge Chargers as traffic cars.  

A captain from the police department showed that the Charger gets 4 MPG more than the Crown Vic, but glossed over the fact that the Chevy Impala police car gets 7 MPG more than the Ford.  He claimed the Dodge has move room in the back than the Ford but failed to mention that due to the design of the Dodge it is very difficult to get anyone through the rear door and into the roomier Dodge. No mention was made that the Chevy was the only car with front wheel drive which means better traction in snow for responding to calls in subdivisions.   The captain did not mention Chrysler’s terrible track record with police packages or fleet vehicles dating back over 20 years.  One member of the police commission, who is a car dealer and sells both Fords and Chryslers, brought up this fact.   Finally it came down to the question asked by one member, “What do you guys want?”   The answer from the captain and Chief Copeland was they wanted the Dodge Charger.  It passed without a dissent.  I write this off to boys and toys.  However if they really want to experiment they would have tried a Chevy, the same car used by the County and City Police with good results.  

TICKETS:  They also gave an overview of the impact on Hwy 64 and listed how accidents on Clayton and Ballas roads have more than doubled. In response they showed tickets have gone up with 50 traffic tickets being issued on Ballas in five months.  That is just 10 tickets a month.  Tickets on Clayton Road have gone up to 72.  That is 14 tickets a month.  That is a shockingly low amount of tickets.  However, the cops have increased the number of traffic tickets on I-270 despite a drop in auto accidents.  They are writing over 300 traffic tickets a month on I-270.  I don’t know about you, but I’d like to see a few more tickets on Topping, Mason, Clayton, Ballas, Ladue and Conway and a few less on I-270!!!

GOLF:  The police department has budgeted $10,000 to spend on overtime for officers to work traffic details at the BMW PGA golf tournament. Plus Highway Patrol troopers and officers from St. Louis County, Creve Coeur and Chesterfield will assist in traffic control duties.  Here is what I don’t understand…why isn’t the golf tournament paying for these police officers?  If it wasn’t for the tournament their services would not be needed.  Why should people in Ward 2 and Ward 1 subsidize off-duty police officers for a private event?   Bellerive and the PGA and BMW should be paying this bill not us!    

I do believe that the tournament will be paying for officers doing security on the grounds of the golf course.         

 THE CITY NEWSLETTER:  I really enjoyed getting the city newsletter last week, the Town and Country Times or as a neighbor calls it, “Dalton’s reelection material.”  If you are counting placement of the mayor’s photo in each publication it has increased from 4 to 7 with this issue.  However in the last issue the mayor took it to a new level when he was listed under “Neighborhood News” as one of the “Best Lawyers in American” after his firm bought space in a “Who’s Who’s” style directory.  When I was campaigning I would often Google a name on the voters list before sending a letter to be sure the envelope should not be addressed to a Doctor.  What I found was a number of people who live in Ward 2 who have won some very legitimate and prestigious awards that they never “paid for” and who have never been mentioned in the newsletter.   

